
 

 

 

HISTORICAL ARCHITECTURAL REVIEW BOARD 

07DECEMBER 2020 VIRTUAL MEETING MINUTES 

 
In attendance was Larry Peseski (Chair), Scott Minnucci (Vice Chair), Nancy 

Ruddle, Buz Teacher, Marnie Newman, Steve Young, CL Lindsay, Zachary 

Zubris (Zoning Officer), Noel Barrett (Liaison) and Christine Terranova (HARB 

Administrator). 

 

Guest: Doug Shaw, Solebury Township EAC Member 

 
I. Call to Order 

 
Chair Peseski called the meeting to order at 6:04 p.m. and noted that H.A.R.B. 

did have a quorum. 

 

II. Approval of Minutes - November 2nd
, 2020 

 
Upon a Motion by Marnie Newman, seconded by Nancy Ruddle, H.A.R.B. 

agreed to approve the minutes of November 2nd
, 2020 with a correction. 

 
Ill. New Business 

 
A.  Action on Molly Schreiner and Jonathan Cohl 

6212 Saw Mill Road, New Hope, PA 

(Carversville Historic District) 

HARB Plan Number 2020-03-B (Continuance) 

 
Ms. Molly Schreiner and Mr. Jonathan Cohl were present on behalf of the 

application. 

 
Ms. Newman stated that the rear fencing was recommended for approval at the 

November HARB meeting, and HARB is now reviewing to recommend approval 

for fencing for the front portion of the property.  The applicant is proposing to 

install a shadowbox fencing style that would extend from the side of the house 

and garage to meet the previously recommended deer fence that will be installed 

on the side and back property lines. Ms. Newman felt this to be a good 

compromise. 

 
Mr. Young agreed with the proposed fencing and stated that it does not obscure 

any building and aligns with the back of the house. 

 
Mrs. Ruddle also agreed with the proposed fencing and thanked the applicant for 

working with HARB on an alternative proposal. 

 
Mr. Teacher also agreed with the proposed fencing. 
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Chair Peseski voiced concerns that the proposed style of fencing does not follow 
what is recommended in the Design Guidelines as a "see through" style of fencing. 

 
Upon a Motion by Marnie Newman, seconded by Steve Young, the 
Solebury Township Historical Architectural Review Board agreed to 
recommend issuance of a Certificate of Appropriateness to TMP#41-002-
091 to install shadowbox fencing to the left of the house and the right 
of the garage per the submitted email dated November 9, 2020; and, 
recommend approval of the proposed hardware that was submitted in 

the original HARB application dated September 8, 2020. · 
 

Larry Peseski - Opposed due to the proposed fencing style does not 
meet the Design Guidelines recommendation · 
Scott Minnucci - In favor  
Marnie Newman - In favor 
Nancy Ruddle - In favor 
Buz Teacher - In favor 
Steve Young - In favor 
C L Lindsay - In favor 

 

Motion Carried 

B.  Action on Pedro Reyes  
 3733 Aquetong Road,  Carversville, PA 
(Carversville Historic District) 
HARB Plan Number 2020-11-G 

 
Mr. Pedro Reyes and Mr. John Gazzele were present on behalf of 
the application. 

. . . - 

Mr. Reyes thanked the Board for expediting the application in order for them to 
replace their roof as soon as possible. 

. . . ·:.. : 

Upon a Motion by Larry Peseski, seconded by Steve Young, the Solebury 
Township Historical Architectural Review Board agreed to 
recommend issuance of a Certificate of Appropriateness to TMP#41-004-
034 to replace the existing shingles with Timberlane asphalt shingles 
per the details in the application. 

 

C. Action on Carversville Inn Land Company LLC 
 6205 Fleecydale Road, Carversville, PA 
 (Carversville Historic District)  
HARB Plan Number 2020-11-F 
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Mr. Milan Lint, Mr. Mitch Berlin, Mr. Eric Nogami and Mr. Patrick Pastella were 
present on behalf of the application. 

 

Chair Peseski made a statement for the benefit of residents to understand what 
the HARB committee is and to understand how HARB will approach this review. 

 
Chair Peseski stated that HARB has received numerous responses concerning 
the project but due to the volume of the responses, HARB will be unable to 
respond at the meeting on these comments Individually.  All comments that have 
been received either before or during the meeting will be attached and made a 
part of these minutes. ·· 

A summary of the public commentary thus far is as follows: 

1.  There is an overall general consensus and approval of the Inn being 
renovated, restored and reopened. · 

2. Concern about the actual details. regarding windows, doors, expansion, 
replacement and restoration of windows, etc. 

3. General concerns about the size of the building with the 
proposed  addition 

4. Concern about traffic and noise problems and the problematic septic system 
5. Concern a b o u t  demolition or elimination of historic components of the 

interior 

6. Resistance to the plan for handicap accessibility has been noted and the 
negative consequences of altering the historic path to get to the 
building to address ADA compliance issues 

7. There is an equal number and more of letters offering full support for the Inn’s 
revitalization plan as proposed. 

 
Chair Peseski added that there is much misunderstanding about the 
project  throughout the community. 

. . 

Chair Peseski asked if any HARB member felt the need to recuse himself or 
herself from the review. With no response, Chair Peseski continued the meeting  
with a full board. 

 
Mr. Berlin reviewed what his and Mr. Lint's vision will be for the future of the 
Carversville Inn. Mr. Berlin/Mr. Lint mentioned the following issues to be 
reviewed with the project: 

 

• ADA compliant requirements/elevator installed 
• Ten individual rooms rather than four existing apartments 
• Expansion of the Inn - currently 54' long and proposing it to be 80' long 
• Widening the front door and hallways- needed for ADA compliance 
• Dining room can accommodate a maximum of 65 people 
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• Relocating mechanicals from the basement 
• Returning the first-floor porch to one level and using bluestone to be 

consistent with existing stone 
• No full demolition of other existing buildings 
• There will be no replacement of the original windows unless there is an 

issue 
• There will be additional AC units 
• Possibly eliminating one parking space for a handicap space 
• Proposing an 18% addition on the building footprint 

 

Mr. Pastella made a brief statement to introduce himself and his company. He 
reviewed the proposed project with his plan presentation which is attached and 
made a part of these minutes. 

The following are points that were mentioned concerning the project: 
 

• Trees will be retained on the property 
• Back building that sustained a previous fire was an ice house in the past, 

currently an existing cottage 
 

• Side wall, facing the alleyway; has a prep-coat and never had a finished 
coat applied to the exterior 

• Viewing the front of the Inn, the pillars are peeling in paint and rotted in 
certain areas 

• Propose replacement of the brick patio with bluestone 
• Second floor colonnade overhang porch columns in need of repair 
• Outside wooden staircase will be removed 
• Porch railings are not code compliant 

•  Brick step on front patio will be removed 
• Windows will remain and appear functional 
• If new windows needed, they are to match the existing 
• Railing to be repaired in kind and appropriately installed to code 

• Kitchen space to be moved into another area of the project 
• Plan to create a garden landscaping on the Fleecydale Road side of the 

structure 

• Exposed stone on the front of the Inn will be re-pointed 
• New and improved roof and gutter system 
• Elevator is necessary for building and to be code compliant 

• New windows on the addition to match existing 
 

Ms. Newman questioned the widening of the doorway and felt it was not clear on 
the plan; please clarify what is being done with the doors. 

 
Mr. Pastella stated that the door needs to be widen to be code compliant, but 
ever so slightly is the alteration to meet compliance. 
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..    . .. . ·, 

 

 

Ms. Newman questioned if the existing ice house and shed were being 
demolished. 

 

Mr. Pastella stated that the square footage of the ice house will need to be 
demolished in order to build the new kitchen space and would like to retain the 
historic stone walls with the rebuilt structure. 

 

Ms. Newman felt that the ice house is a historical piece that should not be 
demolished. 

Mr. Pastella proposed to repurpose the stone from the walls of the cottage into 
the high walls proposed for the enclosed patio of the rear courtyard. 

Mrs. Ruddle questioned how many original walls remain that can be repurposed.  

Mr. Nogami stated that there are three original stone walls from the ice house. 

Mr. Nogami stated that there will be updated construction plans to add 
clarification of the proposed project. 
 
There was a brief discussion on the repointing of the exposed 
stone on the building. 

 
     There was a brief discussion on the existing columns and the newly proposed 
columns and how they will be spaced for consistency. 

Mr. Pastella stated that aIl stucco repair  wi l l  be done as needed. 
 

Ms. Newman noted that the proposed addition should be reviewed with the 
HARB Design Guidelines (Page 54 and 58) when considering the size of the 
addition. 

 
Mrs. Ruddle stated zoning requirements might  requi re  certa in  changes 
to  the bui ld ing that  are not necessari ly  in  sync wi th  the resident ia l  
gu idel ines.  

' ,: . 

 

There was a brief discussion on the purpose of having a third floor to the addition 
which Involves the fire escape, elevator to meet ADA compliance and building 
codes and placement of the necessary mechanicals. 

Mrs. Ruddle asked if it is possible to move the current and future mechanicals to 
the northern end of the building? 
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Mr. Pastella stated that mechanical units are of the highest quality and the 
quietest possible. The current existing units are 62.3 decimals. Paint colors 
used on the fencing around the mechanicals will match the existing stucco. 

 
It was noted that Ms. Newman would like to see more information on the two 
proposed doors on the side of the building. 

 

Mr. Pastella stated that the two doors will remain as they appear. 
 

Mr. Eogami added his explanation on the two doors on the Fleecydale Road side 
of the structure. · 

 
Chair Peseski confirmed with the HARB Administrator the recorded minutes  will 
be clarifying the smaller proposals on the structure and may be used in the 
Motion. 

.• .. 

Mr. Minnucci clarified that the applicant will be resubmitting revised plans that 
should include all the mentioned changes to have a finalized Motion, 

. . 

Mr. Lindsay stated that he was 11good" with the proposal with no 
further comments. 

 
Mr. Young stated that the guidelines for additions apply more to residential 
and  not commercial and hoping HARB can have a little more flexibility with the 
application.

.,.. 
. .· .. 
. 

Mr. Kurt Leasure, a resident of Carversville voiced concerns about the 
Appearance of the structure once completed as having a huge impact on the 
surrounding neighbors of the Inn.  He also voiced concerns of the demolition of 
the ice house, a historic building, and felt it would be setting a dangerous 
precedence. · 

 
Chair Peseski asked if the property owner will install a generator(s) on the 
property. · 

 

Mr. Pastella stated that he could not answer that question at this time. 
 

Ms. Newman presented an old photograph of the Inn showing the ice house in 
the distance (not very clear), the date of the photograph could not be determined. 

 
Mr. Garrett McKessick, a former resident of Carversville and now a current 
resident of Carversville, expressed his support of the proposed project. 

 
Mr. David Linehan, a resident of Carversville, thanked the new owners for taking 
on this project feeling they would be giving new life to the community and 
expressed support by thanking everyone involved with the project. 
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Mr. Lint stated that he is making the project a successful venture for them as well 
as the Carversville community. 

 
Mr. Berlin stated their goal is to restore the Inn in hopes to have a bar/restaurant 
and room accommodations as a meeting place for local residents and visiting 
out-of-towners. 

 

Chair Peseski stated he is in support of the proposed project but concerned on 
the undertaking of the investment of the Inn, and the continued future success of 
the Inn. 

 

Chair Peseski suggested to the applicants to continue the current HARB 
application in order to prevent the applicants from reapplying for a new HARB 
application every time an update, revision or amendment needs to be added. 

Mr. Lint and Mr. Berlin agreed for a continuance of the application. 
 

Mr. Ryan Steele, a resident of Carversville; suggested to make the square into a 
green space to accommodate more parking. 

 
There was a brief discussion concerning a green space proposal and that it 
would need further research to consider it a possibility. 

Mr. Lint stated once approvals are in place, he is hoping that the project would be 
completed within a nine to twelve-month period. 

Mr. Gazzale, a new resident of Carversville, questioned the creation of the 
restaurant and its menu. 

Mr. Berlin hoped that the restaurant would be accommodating to residents to enjoy 
the menu every day of the week and not being overpriced to turn people 
away. 

.. . .. 

Mr. Ryan Viehweger, a resident of Carversville, questioned if there was a plan to 
address the parking of vehicles at the Inn/restaurant and would there be offsite 
parking. · 

. Mr. Lint stated that there is a possibility of doing offsite parking with a shuttle 
service. 

 
Upon a Motion by Larry Peseski, seconded by Scott Munnicci, the Solebury 
Township Historical Architectural Review Board unanimously agreed to 
recommend the continuance of HARB Application #2020-11-F in order to 
address future reviews of changes or modifications of the plan as 
presented. 
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not 

IV. Presentation by Environmental Advisory Council member, Doug 
Shaw, on Sustainability 

 

Mr. Shaw gave a brief summary of what the Solebury Township Environmental 
Advisory Council is doing in reviewing the Township's rules and regulations 
concerning sustainability goals. In reviewing the HARB Design Guidelines, it was 

   felt that replacement windows and solar shingles may be something that HARB 
should look at closer concerning sustainability. 

 
Ms. Newman was agreeable with the proposal to reduce the use of paper; in 
agreement with the solar shingles proposal but not ii). agreement with the 
replacement window recommendation and not to change the language. 

 
Mr. Shaw stated that the proposal is to change one sentence to justify 
replacement of windows for use if the repair and retrofitting is not feasible. 

.. . . 

Mr. Young called out the use of the window survey that would support whether a 
window, in the historic district, may or may not need to be completely replaced. 

 
HARB members (CL Lindsay, Buz Teacher, Marnie Newman, Nancy Ruddle, 
Steve Young, Larry Peseski and Scott Minnucci) unanimously agreed to keep the 
current language "as is" at this time and not ready to make any changes. 

V. Chairman's Topics 

A. Guidelines discussion – Postponed until next meeting 
. . ... 

B.  Volunteer to attend the next Board of Supervisors meeting on January 
19, 2021 

Chair Peseski will be virtually attending the Board of Supervisors meeting on 
January 19, 2021. 

VI. Public Comment – None 

VII. Adjournment 

Chair Peseski motioned to adjourn the H.A.R.B. virtual meeting at 
9:30 p.m. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 
Christine E. Terranova 
H.A.R.B. Administrator 
Solebury Township 






































































































